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NOTICE CONVENING MEETING 2023

Dear Sir or Madam,

NOTICE is hereby given that the ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING of Cardiff 
Athletic Club will be held in the The Pack Bar at Cardiff Arms Park on the on 
31st January 2024 commencing at 7.00pm.
Your Cardiff Athletic Club current membership card must be shown in order to 
gain entry to the meeting.

AGENDA

1. 	 To read the Notice convening the Annual General Meeting. 

2. 	 Apologies for absence. 

3. 	 To agree the minutes of the Meeting held on 25th April 2023 

4. 	 To receive the Annual Report. 

5. 	 To receive the Annual Statement of Accounts. 

6. 	 To elect the President. 

7. 	 To elect the Vice Presidents. 

8. 	 To appoint Auditors. 
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9. To confirm election of Members to the Management Committee.

The Members nominated for election to the Management Committee are 
as follows: - 

10. To transact such other business as shall be allowed by the Chairman
as fairly arising out of the agenda.

It would facilitate the smooth running of the meeting if questions regarding 
the accounts or requiring detailed answers could be communicated to the 
Chairman by 27th January 2024.

Yours faithfully

KJW MORGAN 
CHAIRMAN

Bowls Section: 

Cricket Section: 

Hockey Section: 

Tennis Section: 	

Rugby Section: 	

DRJ Herbert 

S Darwent 

J Allan 

S Down 

C Davies
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Present: List held separately

1. Notice of Meeting

Keith Morgan welcomed the members to the AGM and read the notice of the 
Annual General Meeting

A minutes silence was held to remember the many people who had passed on 
in the last year.

2. Apologies

M John		 J Summers		  Paul Brewer		  P McDonald

M Ryan		 M Sloman		  C Norman		  J Parker

C Nott		  M Wakeham		  T Lawrence		  S Down

S Darwent	 D Morgan		  D Davies

		

3. Approval of the minutes of the last AGM held on 

24-11-2021

Proposed – Jim Allan

Seconded – Clive Davies 

4. Approval of the Annual Report

Proposed – Chris Collins

Seconded – Richard Cottell

Minutes of the Cardiff Athletic Club AGM 

Held on 26th April 2023 commencing at 7pm
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5. Approval of the Annual Accounts

Keith Morgan - Points to mention; there was a loss on the sale of International 
tickets. This was due to an unprecedented lack of take up for the New Zealand 
game. We have previously ordered additional tickets for these games but will 
not do so in the future. 

A member had asked a question about the membership income for each 
section. The sectional expenditure is listed in the accounts for each section, 
and the Chairman offered to discuss individual points in person with the 
member after the meeting. It was pointed out that the fundraising that was 
carried out by each section, is not recorded in the CAC accounts and this 
money was kept by the sections to spend as their committees agreed. 

A query was raised about the way in which each sections memberships 
were recorded. It had been noted in the accounts that it was not possible 
to accurately test these. The Chaiman explained that each section collates 
membership fees in different ways, and we are governed by some GDPR  and 
safeguarding rules. We have to trust the honesty and integrity of the respected 
membership secretaries for the individual sections with this information, and 
we have not had any reason to question the information provided to us. 

The legal fees incurred during the year were high. This was due to the 
following; the renegotiation of the Cardiff Rugby lease, and their initial grant of 
a three year extension. Numerous reports were commissioned to enable this 
to be actioned, including an independent dilapidations report. 

The negotiation of the lease between CAC and the Holiday Inn was a 
substantial cost in the year, but this will give CAC an additional £50k of 
income.

The trustees of CAC have been updated, and there was a legal cost in 
ratifying these changes with the legal bodies.  

Proposed – Tony Tarr

Seconded – Clive Bolton 

6. To Elect the President

Proposed – Clive Davies

Seconded – Chris Collins
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7. To Elect the Vice Presidents

With no new nominations, the existing Vice Presidents were unanimously re-
elected

8. To Appoint the Auditors

Unanimously agreed 

9. To confirm the election of members to the Management 
Committee

Keith Morgan asked that he also be considered as Bowls Section 
Representative

Bowls Section: C BARRATT	 K MORGAN

Cricket Section: E MEGITT

Hockey Section: C SUTTON

Tennis Section: C BOLTON

Rugby Section: D MORGAN 	 M WAKEHAM

10. To transact any other business

Question from Tony Nash

With regard to the CAP Redevelopment Company - can you confirm that 
this separate company has its own independent officers/directors indemnity 
insurance in place for all its directors?

If not then are the directors of CAP Redevelopment relying on Cardiff Athletic 
Club to cover that insurance via the Athletic Club’s own officers/directors 
insurance policy.

The rules of the Cardiff Athletic Club indemnify the clubs committee members 
against any claim against them related to an act or omission carried out as 
directors -  so if they have been appointed by CAC to another limited company 
controlled by CAC itself  (as CAC holds full control CAP Redevelopment is 
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clearly a subsidiary)  its not clear how Cardiff Athletic Club is protected against 
any claim from third parties.  

Keith Morgan provided clarity, affirming that CAP Redevelopment Company is 
a fully-owned subsidiary of Cardiff Athletic Club (CAC).

Confirmed the presence of officers/directors indemnity insurance for CAP 
Redevelopment Company.

Emphasised that the insurance serves to insulate CAC from potential risks 
associated with the development process.

Assured that any claims would be directed against the company itself, 
ensuring protection for CAC and its directors

Statement from David Herbert on behalf of the Directors of CAPDEV CO

‘CAC Management Committee formed the Cardiff Arms Park Development 
Company last year to assess the options and viability of a stadium and site 
redevelopment. The primary purposes were to secure the clubs financial 
future and look to develop a stadia fit for the twenty first century for first class 
rugby. The company is chaired by Chris Nott and has a representative from 
each of the five sporting sections. A budget was identified for a feasibility study 
which concluded that there was a form of development which included a new 
north stand, hotel, and multi storey residential that warranted further detailed 
analysis. The next step is to submit a pre planning submission to Cardiff 
County Council for their ‘in principle’ consideration. It is not the intention of 
CAC to become involved in developing any scheme out directly but will seek 
partners. Cardiff Rugby are abreast of the progress to date. Meetings with the 
WRU and other stakeholders are planned. Clearly the issues engulfing Welsh 
rugby has meant that CAC will proceed with caution. When further details are 
available and the time is appropriate information will be share with members 
then uploaded onto the clubs website.

David Herbert added that here will be press speculation which we can’t 
control. However, when there is firm information, members will be advised 
first.

Fred Davies – Have all thoughts of (Cardiff Rugby) moving away been 
abandoned

David Herbert – Confirmed that this was correct

Jonathan Carr  - If you are developing the North Stand, what sort of capacity 
are you looking to increase it by?

David Herbert - Explained the intricacies of integrating the North Stand into a 
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hotel, accompanied by a target capacity increase to fifteen thousand.

Clarified that the development focus would be on the north stand area and the 
riverside, with uncertainties regarding the south side.

Jonathan Carr – In the dilapidation report is there a structural report about the 
condition of the concrete? Is there any merit on turning the pitch around?

David Herbert – There was an element about it, and there was nothing there 
that would cause a structural integrity issue. However there is known problem 
with the roof that is being addressed. 

It is unclear who is responsible for the roof of the south stand.

We have looked at the options for rotating the pitch and it does not look 
feasible. 

Question from member to clarify the situation with the land at the Holiday Inn 
Site

Chris Sutton – The land at the Holiday Inn has a long leasehold interest, the 
freehold belongs to Cardiff Council, there is sub lease under that and then 
there is a management agreement. 

David Herbert – the other point of distinction to make is that the Holiday Inn 
have historically let 90 car parking spaces from Cardiff Rugby , we have now 
taken that lease back in house, and that land is ours. The footprint of the hotel 
is separately owned. 

Peter Christian – Will the south stand just be over hauled?

Keith Morgan acknowledged the decision to patch the south stand due to cost 
considerations.

Discussed considerations for high-rise residential and leisure options along 
the river walk.

 

Jean Monk – Can anything be done to get rid of the high chairs in the 
members lounge?

Keith Morgan addressed concerns raised by members, including the issue of 
high chairs in the members lounge.

Clarified limitations on involvement in decisions related to the Clubhouse due 
to lease agreements.
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Peter Ellison – The ground redevelopment is based on the idea that we have 
1st class rugby played here, given the state of the rugby here at the moment, 
and those who are running it, what reassurances do we have that we will have 
top class rugby played here if we do go ahead and complete all of this work. 

Response from Keith Morgan emphasised the necessity for world-class rugby 
to ensure the success of the proposed development.

Acknowledged challenges in Welsh Rugby but clarified that the risk lies with 
developers and investors.

Tony Nash – Referring back to my original question, it is understood that 
DevCo was created to insulate CAC against any claim. Obviously you feel that 
there is a risk or you would have not set it up that way.

Keith Morgan – Again discussed the establishment of DevCo as a risk-
mitigation strategy.

Keith Morgan highlighted the current limited risk, with plans to secure 
insurance as needed.

With no further questions Keith Morgan expressed gratitude to the directors of 
DevCo for their unpaid contributions and dedication to the project. In particular 
the work from David Herbert and Chris Sutton, who give their time freely for no 
renumeration.

Chairman thanked all attendees for their participation, concluding the meeting 
on a positive note.
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Chairman’s Report 
For the year ending May 2023  

I begin my report by offering my condolences to the families and friends of all 
who have passed away in the year under review. 

It would be remiss of me not to acknowledge the passing of Peter Thomas 
CBE who had been a lifelong member of CAC and responsible for so many 
great players wearing the famous Blue and Black colours. His contribution 
both financially and personally will be greatly missed, and we send our best 
wishes for the future to Babs and the family. 

We also lost a great servant to CAC in the passing of Mervyn Warfield. Mervyn 
was a past president of CAC and served as Chairman of the Management 
Committee for many years, he was involved I as a member of the administra-
tion of the Club for more than 40 years. Our best wishes for the future go to 
Mervyn’s family.

We are making progress on plans to redevelop part of the Arms Park and 
although at times progress has bene slow, we have continued to press ahead 
with meetings with the WRU. Cardiff City Council and other related bodies. 

Success on the field has continued as can be seen from the reports from each 
section with success being recorded by increasing numbers, particularly in 
relation to young development players. 

Jason and his team continue to provide an excellent Clubhouse service in 
conjunction with Jamie and his team, who provide our catering options with a 
great variety of food choices. 

In November we celebrated 100 years of CAC with a dinner attended by over 
200 people, and I thank all those that supported the event and made it a huge 
success. A special mention to Abbie who arranged the whole event almost 
single handedly and ensured that all went well on the night. 

I am sure you will all appreciate the service that Abbie provides to CAC and 
her efforts certainly make my job a lot easier. 

My thanks to the members of the Management Committee for their time and, 
effort and support throughout the year and particular thanks to Clive Davies 
who has continued as Secretary to the Management Committee in addition to 
his duties with the Rugby Section. 
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I would urge members to use the Club facilities as frequently as possible to 
enable us to maintain the current opening hours. 

Thanks to the members of CAC for their courtesy and friendship towards me 
and for your continued interest on the affairs of the Club

Keith Morgan
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What a year we have had with this being our Centenary year and special events tak-
ing place throughout the year.

 

We began by opening the year with a family event at the clubhouse on 2nd January 
which included target bowls, a quiz and plenty of food. This was followed by the offi-
cial opening of the green on 15th April at which we replicated the 1924 photograph 
of the original bowls club members.

 

In May we played a match against The Welsh Bowling Association President’s side 
drawn from clubs across Wales and followed this by a game with the other sections of 
the CAC. Both games were a huge success.

 

In June we held a Family BBQ and Captain’s Day in which everyone was encouraged 
to have a go at bowls. You can imagine the fun we all had watching the determined 
efforts of the “would be” bowlers.

 

This was followed by our Centenary Tour to Tenby in late June with a match against 
Saundersfoot which we lost and followed by one against Swansea which we won.

 

July saw the return of our Charity Triples which involved 24 teams from clubs in south 
east Wales. The tournament was won by a team from Whitchurch and we raised 
£1500 for our nominated charity The Stroke Association.

 

On 4th August we held our Centenary Dinner in the Gareth Edwards lounge in the 
CAC. It was a wonderful evening with good food provided by Jason and his staff and 
music provided by a local band. We used the occasion to present the cheque from 
the Charity Triples to the representative of The Stroke Association. It was pleasing to 
see representatives from the other sections at the dinner.

 

We plan to end the year of events with a carol concert in December.

 

CARDIFF ATHLETIC BOWLS CLUB
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT 2023



26

Sadly, we lost one of our long standing members recently, Jim Cornish. Our thoughts 
and prayers go out to his wife Sheila and his family

 

Our club competition finals took place on 23rd and 24th September.  My congratula-
tions go to Alan Meyer who won the Club Championship and to all the other winners 
of the various events and my commiserations go to the losers. There is always next 
year to get your revenge.

 

While all this was going on, we were fully committed to meeting all our matches in 
the four leagues that we play in, plus the Carruthers Shield which involves all the 
bowls clubs in Wales. I am pleased to say that we reached the last 16 of the Car-
ruthers Shield, one of only two Cardiff teams to do so. Our PG1 side won promotion 
to Division 3 finishing in second place and the other three teams finished in mid table 
in their respective leagues. My thanks go out to all the team captains, Alick Rayer, Phil 
Edwards and Steve Abberley for getting us through the season and making it such a 
successful one.

 

I must also thank the Officers and members of the Management team for their 
wholehearted support in running the club. Phil Edwards as Secretary, Peter Christian 
The Treasurer, Alan Meyer The Centenary Events Organiser, Ray Bridges our barman 
and Kevin Bush our Fixture Secretary. Without them the club would cease to function. 
Special thanks also go to Ken Thorne, Peter Christian, Billy Gould and myself for main-
taining the green and it’s surrounds. The green was at its best throughout the season 
and we received compliments from all the visiting teams. One last special mention to 
Abbie Gibbins and Keith Morgan for the support they have given us this year.

 

I look forward with great enthusiasm to next year which I am sure will be as positive 
as this one has been.

 

Chris Barrett

 

Bowls Club Chairman.
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I commented last year that it was one of the best seasons I could remember. 
Well, 2023 was even better and the Club created history by being the first 
Welsh side to get promoted to the Premier Division of the National Leage. 
This alongside growing the Club again across all sections, especially the 
youth. Where numbers have grown materially with performances on the pitch 
to match. It’s truly fantastic to see all the hours the Coaches put in starting 
to pay off with a steady conveyor belt of talent coming through. Notable 
achievements include:

•	 Euro Hockey Club Trophy I winners.
•	 Men’s first team finishing first in the Division one North National 

League.
•	 Record youth numbers with the creation of an enviable coaching set 

up and framework. 
•	 Men’s master’s finalists in the prestigious ‘Paella Cup tournament’ 

held in Valencia but agonisingly losing in the final for the second year 
running. 2024 is our year.

•	 Welsh national indoor Championship winners
•	 Welsh national outdoor Championship winners
•	 Welsh Challenge cup competition winners 

The Club continues to grow and become stronger each year. At the time of 
writing this the first XI have achieved their first win in the Premier division 
in only the second match of the season away v Reading so I’m very much 
looking forward to a successful season. 

Mark Shelton - Chairman

Men’s 1st – 2022-23 Season Review.

The most successful season ever! Kudos to all the players, coaches, physios & 
Management of the side who were part of this incredible achievement. 

Eurohockey Club Trophy 1 Champions

England Hockey Division 1 Northern Champions

Promoted to England Hockey Premier League

Hockey Wales indoor championship winners

Hockey Wales outdoor championship winners

Hockey – Chairman’s Report 2022/2023 Season
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The table never lies! Winning the league at a canter in the end doesn’t reflect 
the challenge and competition of the season. Years of putting the right building 
blocks in place finally came off. 

Men›s 2nd – 2022-23 Season Report 
 
A very tough year for this young talented side. After making history in the 
21/22 season and qualifying for the National League the 22/23 season was 
one of disappointment which ended up in relegation. 

The whole side is looking to bounce back and show their talent by gaining 
promotion back to the National League. 

 
Men’s 3rd – 2022-23 Season Report

Cardiff & Met 3rd XI had a fantastic start to the season, winning their first 
fourteen league games of the season. 

The form took a bit a wobble after Christmas dropping points in the derby 
against Whichurch and newly promoted Yate. Nevertheless, the side picked 
up their form again and continued to pickup points winning the league with a 
number of games to spare. 

A truly fantastic season and the whole side are looking to challenge 
themselves at a higher level in 23/24.  

Men’s 4th – 2021-22 Season Report

After the previous year spent ‘team building’ we started the season with a goal 
of reaching our potential and winning the League. Mission accomplished! We 
did exactly that.  
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Men’s 5th – 2022-23 Season Report

Accomplishments include.

•	 Not getting promoted.
•	 Not getting relegated.
•	 Winning the Welsh Cup 

Negatives

Losing in the Welsh veteran’s championship

Losing on shuffles in the Paella cup. 

A great season all round. Lots of success on and off the pitch. 

Highlight was winning the Welsh cup but very much a lowlight was our 
performance in the Welsh veteran’s finals. After a formal debrief in the bar it 
was decided that we were going to win it in the 23/24 season. You heard it 
here first. 

Men’s 6th – 2022-23 Season Report

The newly created sixths had a wonderful season, and it was hugely 
encouraging seeing the next generation of players starting to come through 
the sides. 

A top half finish in the league was achieved and I’ve no doubt that the side will 
improve on this for the 23/24 season. 

Fantastic performances from Croyde, Matt, Karim & Oscar shows that the 
Club really has some talent coming through the ranks.
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Another successful season for the ladies Hockey section with the Ladies 1s 
playing their first season in the England Hockey structure, narrowly missing 
out on promotion and the Ladies’ 2s having a Hockey Wales championship 
cup run to remember. We are also celebrating our Ladies’ 4s securing back-
to-back promotions as league champions and the Ladies’ 5s playing their first 
season in the South Wales League. 

Below are reports from our team captains: 

Ladies 1s

The ladies 1s have sealed a 2nd place finish with one game still to go. Having 
been promoted into West of England Prem for the first time this season, 
finishing second behind a very strong Clifton team is an achievement of which 
we should be proud. After a frustrating start to the season where we picked 
up 3 points from our first 4 games, we have gone from strength to strength. 
We remain the only team to have taken any points of top place Clifton 2s 
and with one game left we should finish 7 points ahead of 2nd place having 
scored an impressive 71 goals. Notable moments from the season include a 
9-0 victory away at Gloucester in the torrential rain, beating Howards away in 
a very feisty encounter, cards galore against Gwent and 8 clean sheets. The 
hockey has at times been sublime and I sometimes have to remind myself to 
keep playing the game rather than just enjoy watching from the back as our 
attackers tear apart the opposition’s defence. We’ve got to know some of our 
umpires very well, Jim being a firm favourite, although Jess would argue that 
some of the decisions this season have been “outrageous”. Having started out 
the season with quite a few new additions to the squad, it now feels like we’ve 
been playing as a team forever – things have really clicked! Our game on the 
weekend of the 1st of April will be the last in a Cardiff and Met shirt for some of 
the girls (for the time being anyway) as we say goodbye to Anja and H who will 
both graduate this summer and plan to go travelling and study in New Zealand 
respectively and having made a great contribution in her first season with the 
club, Lucy Harrison is heading off to Uni. We also say farewell to Jess who 
has spent the last 6 years as an integral member of the ladies 1s team and is 
now pursuing a career closer to home. We will miss all four of these girls for 
both their talents on the pitch and all they bring to the team off the pitch too!

Hockey – Chairladies’s Report 
2022/2023 Season
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Ladies 2s

The ladies 2s have had a great season, finishing 4th in the table after sitting 
6th going into the Christmas break showing that we have had a very strong 
second half. I’m so proud of all our performances as a squad and a huge 
achievement for us this season was getting to the semifinals of the cup. 
Unfortunately, we lost out to a very strong Penarth 1s side. It was a good 
opportunity to play against a team at such a high level and the experience 
of playing in the semi-final was something we all really enjoyed. A big 
highlight of the second half for me has got to be finally beating Gwent in 
the quarter finals of the cup, we’d had some tricky games against them in 
the league so knocking them out of the cup was a great feeling! I can’t fault 
the determination and intensity that the girls have brought to our games, in 
instances of going 1 and 2 nil down but still coming back to win these games 
has been a testament to our strength as a squad. I want to say a huge thanks 
to the girls for making my first season as captain so enjoyable and thanks 
to Tom for coaching us through a successful season. I’m looking forward to 
future seasons with the girls and wish anyone leaving us this year the best of 
luck.

Ladies 3s

What a year it has been for the Ladies 3’s our first year in Prem 1. The season 
didn’t start off on a high note as our first 2 games were against teams who 
finished top of the league the year before so it was a baptism of fire you could 
say. 2 big losses but lots learnt, and we were starting to connect together as 
a team. However, after these games we started to compete in the league and 
a narrow loss to Gwent in a game that could have gone either way and we 
were improving. Finally, we got our first win in the league against Swansea 
3’s the week after. The team were coming together nicely and after another 
loss to our 2’s our fortunes changed, and we were on the up. The run up 
to Christmas was magical. A draw against Penarth 2’s was followed by a 
win against medics, and we were moving up the table. Our game against 
Whitchurch 2’s got a little spicy when their player got a red card 10 mins from 
the end, but our team kept our heads and we were already 3-1 up at the time 
and finished the game 4-1 winners. The Xmas break was in sight when we 
beat Whitchurch 1’s in a Friday night extravaganza. I think we defended over 
20 short corners but a cracking cheeky breakaway goal from Percy helped by 
Erin made for a perfect early Christmas present a 1 nil win. We finished for the 
break on 13 points sitting just ahead of Whitchurch 1’s and well clear of the 
bottom in 6th position. The post-Christmas Blues weren’t helped by an away 
match to Swansea 2’s and although another big loss it didn’t feel like it on the 
pitch. Slightly dreading Cardiff Uni the next week expecting a hard game we 
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played out hearts out narrowly losing 2-1 in a game we could have even won. 
Carrying on the momentum we finally beat Gwent the following week at home, 
our nemesis was slain. The half term break and a postponed match stopped 
our winning ways and a few losses followed. However, we came back fighting 
against Whitchurch 3’s playing according to our coach Demi ‘the best hockey 
she has seen us play’ and we gained another valuable point cementing our 
place in Prem 1 next season. Currently we sit in 7th place, comfortably in mid 
table with 17 points and 2 games still to play can we beat Whitchurch 1’s again 
and will Swansea 3’s deny us another 3 points who knows but one thing is for 
sure. Our 7th place position above Swansea 3’s makes us the best 3’s team 
in South Wales possibly all of Wales and for our first season in Prem 1 we’ve 
done ourselves proud. A big thanks to our coaches Demi and Chids for giving 
up their time and as Captain I want to thank all the squad who have battled 
hard and shown some great hockey and true grit.

Ladies 5s

What an amazing first season for the Ladies 5s! As expected, the division was 
a very mixed bag. We had some huge wins, a couple of significant losses, 
and some hard fought draws. We have finished SECOND in the league! 6 
Wins / 2 Draws / 4 Losses 30 Goals For / 23 Goals Against / 7 GD More wins 
than losses; a positive goal difference, fabulous numbers. Starting out in 
September the aim was to finish mid table, and we smashed that goal. We 
got to the third round of the Division 4 and 5 Cup/Plate Competition. We beat 
Whitchurch 6s 3-1 (Div 4), Risca 2s 4- 0 (Div 5), and then lost to Penarth 4s 
(Div 4) 4-0. So many teams we have played have commented on how talented 
our youngsters are; and also how enjoyable we have been to play against. It’s 
always nice to get known as a good bunch! Everyone who has played 5s this 
season has shown up with a smile on their face, ready to try their best, but 
also have a laugh and enjoy themselves. A big thank you to everyone who has 
coached, umpired, and supported us from the sideline.
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One of the drawbacks of writing the Tennis Section report for the Cardiff 
Athletic Club Annual Report is that the period covered is 1st June 2022 to 31st 
May 2023 so the content is largely focussed on activities that in many cases 
took place over a year ago. Many of the key events of the tennis section year 
such as the Club Championship - took place in September 2022 so by the 
time this report is written we already have new club champions crowned in 
September 2023 who in turn won’t feature in the Annual Report until next year 
– the 2023-24 Annual Report! 

So those tennis members reading this report will have to cast their mind back 
to a sun lit day in September 2022 when we finally restored a full programme 
of Final matches after a blank year in 2020 and a doubles only tournament in 
2021 due to the impact of Covid 19 restrictions in those years.

Club Championships 2022

The Club Championship is always the highlight of the Tennis Year with 
members having their chance to make their mark in club history and see their 
name remembered for decades to come on the clubs Honours Board.

In line with the Tennis Club Committee rule1 which insists on Finals Day taking 
place on a hot sunny day - the Finalists in September 2022 were bathed in 
sunshine as they strode onto the red hot clay of Courts 1,2 and 3.

The club has five main trophies to contest each year but there is also a 
consolation competition in each category that allows those knocked out in the 
earliest rounds to continue to play for consolation honours right through to 
Finals Day.

This ensures a wide variety of members of varying abilities have a chance of 
making it to a competitive final with the age range of the competitors in the 
Finals stretching from mid teens to sixty something!

With a total of ten titles up for grabs and the matches taking place under the 
eyes of the enthusiastic crowd watching from the club house veranda it was 
quite a long day for the dedicated tennis fans who stayed there for the full 
seven hours.

Tennis Section Report 2022- 23
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Throughout the day Club Social Secretary Cath Lynn organised refreshments 
with the highlight being a selection of fantastic cakes baked by talented club 
members- the proceeds of the sale of cakes and drinks all contributing to club 
funds. 

Mens Doubles

The morning session started with the Men’s Doubles Final which saw Tony 
Symons- Hicks and Diluka Karunaratne triumph over Tom Jones and Will 
Lawson by two sets won 6-2 and 6-2.  This was the third time Tony had won 
this particular title but strangely each time with a different partner!

Meanwhile Andrew Dodd and Mike Shipman saw off the challenge from Greg 
Jones and Pete Littlechild to clinch the Mens Doubles Consolation title winning 
6-1 and 6-3.

Mens Singles

The Mens Singles Final served up a classic battle with Diluka Karunaratne 
taking the first set 6-4 before Tom Jones powered through the second set 
winning it 6-1. A very tense tie break followed with Tom Jones taking the 
trophy on a 10-8 win.  A quick check of the Club Honours Board showed 
its not unusual for a member of the Jones family to hold this trophy – Tom 
winning it in 2010 and his brother Oliver winning it in 2011 and 2013!

The Mens Singles Consolation final saw an inspired Rob Thomas battling 
through to overcome young gun Sam Coles via a tie break 10-2  to resolve the 
one set all deadlock (6-4 and 1-6).

Ladies Singles

The Ladies Singles Final brought a super fit Caitlin Piper to her third challenge 
of the Club Championship Finals overcoming the challenge from a fast 
improving Eliza Morgan- 6-2 and 6-4.

The Ladies Singles Consolation Final saw the livewire Christy Heiberg battle 
through to beat the dynamic Lauren Yeung through a another tense tie break 
10-6  after each player took one set (4-6 and 7-6)
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Ladies Doubles

An intriguing battle of the generations in the Ladies Doubles Final where the 
experienced pairing of Carmen Smart and Helga Eckart took on the younger 
pairing of Caitlin Piper and Robyn Davies. After the first set ended 6-2 for 
the young generation the battle became more tense in Set 2 but the younger 
pairing prevailed and took set 2 with a score of 7-5 to clinch the Ladies 
Doubles trophy.  

A fourth ladies double title win for Caitlin and a second for Robyn.

The Ladies Doubles Consolation Final saw the very experienced duo Kate 
Jowett and Julia Plaut power to a 6-2 and 6-1 victory over the youngest 
participant Liz Reid-Jones and Cath Symons-Hicks.

Mixed Doubles

The Mixed Doubles Final was contested by a youthful pairing of Robyn 
Davies and Sam Lynn  against the mix of youth and experience personified 
by Caitlin Piper and Tony Symons-Hicks.  Another tense battle resulted with 
the Symons-Hicks/Piper combination taking the first set 6-2 and Davies/Lynn 
taking the second set 6-4. Once again the crowd witnessed a titanic battle 
through a tie break  – with Robyn and Sam taking the title winning 11-9.

The Mixed Doubles Consolation Final with the family pairing of J. J. Lynn and 
his mother Cath Lynn edging out the enthusiastic brother and sister in law 
pairing of Rob Thomas and Cath Symons-Hicks 6-4 and 7-6.

It was a great day for the club with the entire competition being facilitated 
by Tony Symonds Hicks the Club Coach with expert assistance from Club 
Captain Alex Welch. What makes this day extra special is the efforts of 
all those members who turned out to support and make the event a great 
success.

Memberships

The club enjoyed a successful year in 2022-23 – finishing with 277 members 
thanks to our new Membership Secretary Julia Thomas who ensures any 
potential new members have a warm welcome into the club. 
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Coaching

On the coaching side our Club Coach Tony Symons- Hicks has over 100 
juniors in the coaching programme with many going on to compete either 
in tournaments or for the club’s junior teams. All of the club coaching takes 
place on our excellent clay courts ensuring all young players get the chance to 
enhance their skills on the best possible surface. 

Many of the participants go on to take their coaching qualifications and they 
in turn go on to coach the following generation of young players.   The club 
is totally committed to supporting the Tennis Wales vision of making tennis - 
relevant, accessible, welcoming and enjoyable and we aim to ensure tennis 
plays its role in helping both young and older people in Wales live a healthy 
and active lifestyle.

Junior Leagues

In the Junior Leagues the Lisvane boys teams were competitive achieving the 
following positions.

Under 11 – Division 2 – Lisvane finished 4th

Under 14 – Division 1 – Lisvane finished 3rd

Under 16 – Division 1 – Lisvane finished Champions

Adult Leagues

The competitive leagues run by Tennis Wales ensure clubs have access to 
team tennis and our teams once again had mixed fortunes. Our Club Captain 
Alex Welch plays a key role in the organisation of our teams with individual 
captains overseeing each team as they progress through their fixtures.

In the Summer League 2022 

Ladies Doubles – Division 3 East – Lisvane Firsts finished 5th

Ladies Doubles – Division 6 East – Lisvane Seconds finished 2nd

Mens Doubles – Division 6 East – Lisvane finished 2nd
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In the Veterans Winter League 2022/23  

Ladies Doubles Veterans - Division 6 – Lisvane Firsts finished Champions.

In the South Wales Winter League 22/23

Mens Doubles – Division 11 - finished 2nd

Ladies Doubles – Division 5 – finished 6th

Mixed Doubles – Division 3 – finished 3rd

Internal League Competitions

Within the club the Box League provides many members with competitive 
tennis against fellow members with all performances by each member 
included in their World Tennis Number rating. 

The ITF World Tennis Number is the relatively new rating system for all tennis 
players across the world which will make it easier for everyone who plays 
tennis in Britain to organise and play against opponents of a similar standard.

Every year the number of members competing in the Box Leagues goes up 
meaning a significant percentage of our members are playing competitive 
matches each week.

Club Maintenance

The Grounds Maintenance programme headed by Clive Bolton included the 
installation of new drainage channels to address water flowing off the adjacent 
grass bank onto the courts during periods of heavy rainfall. The location of 
the courts just across from Cefn On Park and surrounded by a variety of trees 
means a huge number of leaves have to be cleared across the site ensuring 
the playing areas are kept free from slippery wet leaves.  The trees on the 
clubs land have to be inspected by an arborist on a yearly basis as part of the 
planning conditions of the additional courts 4 and 5.

Kath Thomas who assists Clive with the maintenance tasks has made a real 
difference to the club grounds by planting many new flowers and plants across 
the site and her enthusiasm for her role is outstanding.
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All of the above work is in addition to the regular maintenance needed on the 
clay courts where 1.25 tonnes of artificial clay was spread across the three 
courts during the year.

Patch repairing the clubs car park remains a regular event as the bad weather 
and heavy tracked vehicles accessing the railway maintenance compound at 
the end of the shared access road causes pot holes right across the whole 
area. The long term solution would be in getting the car park tarmaced but 
with costs anticipated to be in excess of £60,000 this continues to be a longer 
term objective for the club.

Social Activities

The Club’s Annual Ball was held in November 2022 attracting around 60 of the 
grooviest people within the membership with many members donating raffle 
prizes  to help raise valuable funds for the club.   

The Annual Lisvane Fun Run was once again hosted by the club with the 
runners finishing up at the clubhouse for drinks and a barbecue. As always a 
variety of members stepped forward to help cooking and serving whilst raising 
money for club funds. The event is a key part of the Lisvane Festival and for 
the tennis section it is an opportunity to raise the profile of the club in the area 
and let local families who are the keenest participants in the Fun Run see 
exactly what the club had to offer.

The club held a Table Tennis competition towards the end of the year 
attracting an enthusiastic crowd who adapted their tennis technique to create 
a fun filled competitive evening.

Safeguarding 

Safeguarding remains an important issue for all sports and the club is 
committed to prioritising the well-being of all children and any vulnerable 
adults at risk by promoting safeguarding in our club at all times. We have 
adopted standard Tennis Wales/Lawn Tennis Association (LTA) policies and 
procedures to minimise risk, deliver a positive tennis experience for everyone 
and respond appropriately to all safeguarding concerns/disclosures. 

Our long serving Safeguarding Officer Emma Reid Jones has ensured the 
club remains fully compliant with the Tennis Wales/LTA requirements and we 
are indebted to Emma for her dedication.  
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Our Role in the Community

The club is strongly committed to ensuring we are recognised as a key asset 
in our community and that we contribute to the wider promotion of tennis in 
our local area. As part of achieving this objective our Pay to Play allows non-
members to hire a court for an hour during the less busy times and allows 
them to see what the club offers as a member. Quite a few new members 
have joined us after initially using the Pay to Play facility.  As the North Cardiff 
community grows with new housing developments to the north and east of 
Lisvane we are keen to ensure the club is highly visible to new residents who 
are interested in playing tennis. 

All members of the club play a vital role in welcoming new participants who 
are interested in joining the club and many who do go on to join report how 
warmly they were received by our members when they came to their first 
session. We hope to continue to increase our membership numbers and 
ensure all members stay with the club for many years to come.

Our Club Secretary Victoria Morgan continues to ensure we have regular 
coverage in Lisvane Link the local magazine and ensures our social media 
presence is boosted by news items and coverage of activities at the club.

Our representatives on the Cardiff Athletic Club (CAC) Management 
Committee – Jim Allan and Clive Bolton keep the tennis section aware of the 
bigger picture and the challenges that face CAC whilst ensuring the voices of 
the tennis members of CAC are reflected. 

Finally I would on behalf of the Tennis Section Committee like to thank our 
members who have supported the club over many years and thank all those 
who have volunteered in various roles to make sure our club remains a 
friendly and vibrant part of the Lisvane and surrounding community.

Tony Nash

Treasurer /Interim Chair

Tennis Section
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CARDIFF CRICKET CLUB 2023

2023 was another successful season for the club both on and off the pitch. 
Strong performances across our senior section were backed up by our junior 
section which continued its growth across the age groups. This season also 
saw our newly formed Women’s team join the Women’s league structure.

 

On the cricketing front our 1st XI was again led by Greg Holmes, who after 
captaining the club for a record 9 years has decided to step back from the role. 
Greg can reflect on his time as not only one of the clubs’ best captains but also 
one of its best players. As a captain he will be missed but the club is delighted 
he is committed to supporting the next club captain. 

The first team is a young side and is widely recognised as one that is getting 
better as they mature. This was reflected in an excellent 3rd place finish in the 
South Wales Premier League, reaching a Welsh Cup semi-final alongside 
winning the regional Macey Cup T20.  There were many highlights but notably 
doing the double over 2nd placed Newport and a last gasp win over St Fagans 
after chasing down over 300, Steff Jones hitting 3 sixes in the last over got us 
over the line after a fine stand of 182 between Asa Tribe and Greg Holmes.

In addition, there were some stand out individual moments with club newcomer 
Asa Tribe scoring 486 league runs with highlights being 99 v Swansea and 
then following up with hundreds against St Fagans and Ynystawe. Those at the 
ground in May will never forget Prem Sisodiya`s incredible innings against Port 
Talbot where he smashed 197*.  With Sam Wyatt (330), James Meggitt (309) 
and Sam Evison (273) our batting looks in a good place. All our bowlers bowled 
extremely well throughout the season with Sam Swingwood leading the way 
with 20 wickets and Harry Robbins taking 17 – they were backed up by Sean 
Black and Asa Tribe with 14 apiece and MCCU player Tegid Phillips.

Our Welsh Cup run started with a 9 wicket win over St Fagans but ended 
away in semi-final defeat at eventual winners Colwyn Bay. We put up a great 
performance with another new player Henry Hurle hitting a brilliant 115 but 
unfortunately fell to defeat in the last over.  

Greg, the players, and coach Ali Waldron can all reflect on a very encouraging 
season.
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Our 2nd XI was again led by Dave Elias and after a restructure of the regional 
leagues found themselves placed in Division 3 of the SEWCL. The goal was 
to get promoted and David led another talented and youthful side to become 
League Champions, with the team winning 11 of its 13 matches including a last 
ball win at Radyr!  With the 2nds now able to provide competitive cricket several 
younger players took their opportunities well. With the ball Aarush Jamadar 
(28) and Amais Chouhdary (25) took the lead with 53 wickets between them. 
Will Caldwell led the way with 418 runs which included a match winning 105* 
against Penarth, notable contributions also came from Tom Barry, Zach Healey 
James Breese and Dan Herbert all scoring over 200 runs. Next season they 
will encounter a division full of local clubs first teams – we are hopeful that this 
squad can continue their progression into the first division. 

Following the league restructure Dave Ricketts 3rd XI were moved into Division 
4 – it was clear from early on that the standard was higher than expected. 
Despite a difficult start the club persisted in giving youth a chance and can 
reflect on the season as a job well done as we retained our league position - the 
balance of youth and experience was needed in this division where a couple 
of clubs stepped over the line of sportsmanship however having experienced 
players like Matt Phillips and Ian Bridgeman was vital. On the pitch is was good 
to see teenagers Elgan Williams, Fahd Ahmed and Hassan Quereshi step up 
and gain valuable experience. Captain Dave led the way with 375 runs.

The 4ths were again led by Rob Owens finishing 3rd only to be robbed of promotion 
by the weather. However, the season highlights were the opportunities we were 
able to give younger players – in fact in one game all 40 overs were bowled by 
under 15s and we won! This season Joe Pitkethly and 15 yr old Freddie Blair 
topped the runs with 217 apiece – with good contributions from Zain Kahn and 
Alex Protheroe.  With the ball 13-year-old Evan Roderick`s leg spin topped the 
league wicket taking a fantastic 27 wickets – he was ably supported by more 
of our under 15s -his brother Ioan and twins Moine and Saqleine Dourrani. We 
also saw Efa Williams open the bowling in several games, and we hope this will 
help her as she helps lead the way for women playing Saturday cricket.

Saturday cricket is always a logistical challenge and again we are indebted to 
Matt Phillips our Chair of Selectors who gets the team selection and balance 
right every week and to our wonderful scorers in Jason Carlson, Anne Thewlis, 
Cath Owen and Jolyon Roderick.    
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As mentioned earlier our first Womens Senior team entered the South Wales 
League and finished as Champions – this really is an important milestone for 
the club. Lucy King was our first club captain and she brought in the experience 
and competitive spirit that was needed. One the pitch, Efa Williams and Beca 
Evans and Alexandra Wiliams all scored over 100 runs with Holly Morgan and 
Efa leading the way with the ball.     

Our girls’ numbers continue to grow, and we were so proud to put out our first 
senior womens team. With several girls age groups sitting below this we are 
confident that the building blocks are in place to attract more players over the 
next few years and ensure that Cardiff CC provides a welcoming and inclusive 
place for all.

The junior section continues to thrive and this season we ran 16 teams – 
including three Under 15 teams. Many of these teams won their league or cup 
and so many children (over 40) were selected to be part of the Regional Wales 
squads.

Our Friday nights, All Stars and Under 9s programme is one of the largest in 
Wales and I would like to thank all the Friday support team – Allyson, Adrian, 
Sam, Sian, and Vikki but a special mention must go to Lucy Kirtley and Lloyd 
Sutton who has played a key part in making the Under 9s happen and all the 
matches on a Sunday morning.

I would like to thank Phil Harrington for all the time and commitment he continues 
to show the club and to Junior cricket – always willing to help, offer guidance 
and brings great practical support.  

Across the club we have over 15 players, junior and senior representing Wales, 
our highest number ever. 

We are fortunate to have so many dedicated coaches and helpers and my 
thanks goes to them; without their commitment to the club, we would not be 
able to offer the opportunities that we do. As the numbers grow, we become 
more reliant on our current volunteers and continue to welcome new parents 
and families to the club.
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I would also like to thank Ali Waldron for all he does to support the club – 
his enthusiasm, knowledge, and creativity across both senior and our junior 
programmes has played a key part in the success and feel-good factor at the 
club. 

The club is hugely proud of our Glamorgan representation, with Kiran Carlson 
and Prem Sisodiya both of whom have been at Cardiff Cricket Club since they 
were 6 or 7 years old.   

This year we have also seen further recognition with –

•	 Asa Tribe playing for Jersey in the One Day World Cup qualifiers and his 
selection for Glamorgan 2nds.

•	 Henry Hurle selected to represent England Young Lions (U19) against 
Ireland and Australia and hopefully a winter tour.

•	 Zach Healey selected and currently captaining England U17 Indoor 
team in the World Championship in Dubai

•	 Vineet Bolusani selected to join the Glamorgan Academy(u19)

•	 Efa Williams, Beca Evans and Isabel Harrington selected for Wales 
U19s tour to India.

•	 Lewis Popple selected to represent in the region in the prestigious ECB 
Bunbury Cricket Festival 

•	 Dan Quick captaining Wales Disability team to promotion into the 
National Premier league. 

•	 Mike Cann and Matt Phillips playing for Wales Over 50s in the O50 
World Cup in South Africa 

•	 James Breese selected for Wales Over 40s 

•	 Tegid Phillips selected with Cardiff MCCU

I would like to extend my thanks to the Peter Villars Grounds team supported by 
Dave Spence, Carwyn Williams and Jason Carlson
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Also, a massive thank you to our club President Mike Cann and all the committee 
of Cardiff Cricket Club we only survive due to all your hard work and dedication.  

I would also like to thank Rhys Harrington for his ongoing support with our 
sponsors Dragon Signs and to Knight Frank and the ongoing support from the 
team at Cricket Wales 

On a personal note, I would also like to thank David Kirtley who stood down 
as Chair after 4 of the toughest years the cub has probably seen – the way he 
managed the club through Covid was exceptional and yet we continued the 
path we are currently on showed great leadership. Thank you, David, for your 
ongoing support to me and the club. 

The wonderful support from the Athletic Club continues to be invaluable and 
helps us make progress on many levels. The club is in a good place and has 
the community and junior cricket cricket at the heart of it – a lot happens in 5 
months!

Jonathan Good 

Chair – Cardiff Cricket Club
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Cardiff RFC enjoyed one of their most successful seasons in the semi-
professional era, winning the Premiership Cup competition, finishing the 
regular season at the top of the league before losing the play off final to 
determine the league champions to Llandovery.

The disappointment of the play off final losing on the day to a fully deserved 
Llandovery side should not detract from an excellent season. 

Steve Law and Gruff Rees have worked tirelessly maintaining the high 
standards they have set the squad. I believe that last seasons’ successes 
surpassed the previous one as we had far less assistance from Cardiff Rugby 
as a look at the Appearances will confirm. Steve, Gruff together with our 
coaching team of Craig Everett, Ian Evans, Scott Andrews, Dan Fish Gareth 
Simpson,  Cai Jenkins, Rebecca O’Reilly, Alun Bonello  and team manager 
Iestyn Williams should feel enormously proud of their achievement.

Morgan Allen again captained the team, leading from the front in his inimitable 
style that we have become accustomed to.

Several new players were added to the squad in the close season. These 
included Aaron Pinches, Joe Goodchild, Dewi Cross, Ellis Thomas, Marc 
Thomas and Jacob Lloyd. A major factor in our success over the last four 
seasons has been Steve Law’s identifying of new talent and integrating it into 
our squad.

Cardiff won 24 out of their 29 games scoring 126 tries and 941 points.

Dan Fish finished top points scorer with 204.

Dewi Cross was our top try scorer with 23. Dewi was the league’s top try 
scorer with 20.

Cardiff RFC – Chairman’s Report 
For the year ending May 2023
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Sean Moore and Morgan Allen made most appearances with 27.

Remarkably sixteen players appeared in at least twenty games, a testament to 
both their resilience and the work of the strength and conditioning staff.

Ten players won their club cap during the course of the season. They were 
Aaron Pinches, Nathan Hudd, Joe Goodchild, Ellis Thomas, Alun Rees, 
Harrison James, Dewi Cross, Tom Habberfield, Rhys Barrett and Cameron 
Winnett.

Fan favourite Dan Fish played his 100th game for Cardiff RFC during the 
season becoming only the second player after James Down to play 100 
games for both Cardiff Rugby and the RFC.

The squad possessed great character finding ways to stay in and ultimately 
win games even when not performing at their best. This was most evident in 
our cup final victory against Newport where Joe Goodchild’s acrobatic try will 
live long in the memory.

Several of our players have represented Wales Under 20 in the Six Nations 
Championship and Summer tournament namely Cameron Winnett, Mckenzie 
Martin, Lucas De La Rua, Gwilym Evans and Harri Wilde.

Next season will see the Premier Division increased to thirteen clubs. The 
following season will see a new ten team competition to sit above the Premier 
Division with the intention of reducing the gap in standards between the 
professional and semi professional game.  At the time of writing this report the 
exact criteria of determining these ten teams has not been published.

Our model, which is the envy of many clubs ,nevertheless comes with many 
challenges. The well documented reduction in Cardiff Rugby’s budget for next 
season certainly impacts us.



47

There will be  a significantly smaller  Cardiff Rugby squad next season 
meaning there will be little to no assistance available. In addition  the smaller 
squad numbers would result in the senior academy players playing the vast 
majority of their rugby with the regional side.

In order for our model to continue next season we will need more core quality 
semi professional players to supplement the younger academy cohort.

I believe that the RFC can be a solution for many of the problems that Cardiff 
Rugby will have with their reduced budget. 

I sincerely hope that the board of Cardiff Rugby can see these benefits  and 
give Steve Law and Gruff Rees  the green light to implement their plans for 
next season.

Last season sadly saw the passing of our Life President Peter Thomas. Peter 
was a huge supporter and took great interest in the RFC. Indeed, only a few 
weeks before his passing, when Steve Law and myself presented our plans to 
him for next season  his passion  for all things Cardiff was obvious.

His legacy was to ensure the financial security of the club. If it was not for 
Peter, then we would not have a Cardiff to support today. The club was his 
lifelong passion and we will forever be indebted to him.

We are very grateful to the many organisations and individuals whose support 
is invaluable

The financial support from our sponsors is greatly appreciated . Our success 
would not be possible without your generosity.

Thank you to the board under chairman Alun Jones and chief executive 
Richard Holland for your continued support.

Keith Morgan, chairman  of the Athletic Club continues to be a great supporter 
of the RFC. I am grateful for his support in board meetings together with fellow 
directors Chris Sutton and David Allen.

Our licensee Jason Chapman and his bar staff have always shown support.
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Head groundsman Matt Jones continues to maintain our well utilised playing 
surface to a high standard and also his unwavering support during our games 
both home and away.

Many thanks to Abbie Gibbins for assisting Cardiff RFC in all administrative 
matters.

Thank you to Cardiff Rugby Supporters Club and CF10 Rugby Trust for their 
unwavering backing at games and on social media platforms.

May I thank our numerous volunteers who assist on match days selling raffle 
tickets looking after mascots and the ball boys.

Thank you to our photographer Viv Jones for capturing all the memories every 
player and supporter will enjoy.

Thank you to Cardiff Schools Rugby Under 11’s for being our ballboys.

Finally many thanks to my fellow committee members for your efforts and 
support throughout the last year.

Vice Chairman and Liaison Manager for Cardiff Rugby Chris Collins, Secretary 
Clive Davies, Treasurer Mark Wakeham, together with Chris Norman, Jill 
Parker, John Huw Williams, Ian Tabor, Ian Davies, Jock Morgan and Huw 
Campbell.

I would like to end by thanking our members for your support last season and 
hope to see you at the Arms Park in September.

Simon Down

Chairman Cardiff RFC
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CARDIFF RUGBY POINTS 2022 - 2023

TR PG CV DG PTS
EVANS JARROD 21 28 119
PRIESTLAND RHYS 2 13 30 109
ADAMS JOSH 11 55
YOUNG THOMAS 9 45
LANE OWEN 8 40
DACEY KRISTIAN 6 30
GRADY MASON 6 30
BOTHAM JAMES 5 25
CARRE RHYS 5 25
PENALTY  TRY 3 21
BELCHER LIAM 4 20
THOMAS BEN 2 2 2 20
SUMMERHILL ALED 3 15
WILLIAMS TOMOS 3 15
CABANGO THEO 2 10
DOMACHOWSKI COREY 2 10
HARRIES JASON 2 10
LLEWELLYN MAX 2 10
MILLARD HARRI 2 10
WILLIAMS LLOYD 2 10
DAVIES SEBASTIAN 1 5
FALETAU TAULUPE 1 5
LEWIS-HUGHES SHANE 1 5
RATTI JAMES 1 5
THORNTON RORY 1 5
WILLIAMS TEDDY 1 5
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CARDIFF RUGBY PLAYING RECORD 2022 - 2023

DATE OPPONENTS H/A RESULT GL TR PG DG PTS GL TR PG DG PTS
03/09/2022 GLOUCESTER                (F) A LOST 1 2 17 6 42
17/09/2022 MUNSTER H WON 1 2 1 20 1 2 13
23/09/2022 GLASGOW A LOST 3 1 24 6 2 52
30/09/2022 EMIRATES  LIONS H LOST 1 1 2 18 3 1 1 31
08/10/2022 SCARLETS A WON 1 3 16 1 1 10
15/10/2022 DRAGONS H WON 4 1 31 2 14
22/10/2022 STORMERS H WON 1 1 6 30 2 2 24
30/10/2022 EDINBURGH H LOST 1 1 1 17 2 1 2 25
11/11/2022 BRISTOL                        (F) A LOST 1 1 12 3 2 31
27/11/2022 CELL C SHARKS A WON 2 2 3 35 0
03/12/2022 VODACOM  BULLS A LOST 3 9 6 1 45
10/12/2022 BRIVE                            (E2) H WON 3 4 41 0
17/12/2022 NEWCASTLE               (E2) A WON 5 2 47 1 1 10
26/12/2022 DRAGONS A WON 3 1 1 29 1 1 4 24
01/01/2023 OSPREYS H LOST 2 1 19 2 1 1 22
07/01/2023 SCARLETS H LOST 2 1 1 22 2 1 3 28
15/01/2023 NEWCASTLE               (E2) H WON 6 42 1 1 10
21/01/2023 BRIVE                            (E2) A LOST 3 1 24 3 2 2 37
28/01/2023 LEINSTER A LOST 2 14 4 2 38
18/02/2023 TREVISO H WON 2 2 2 30 2 1 13
04/03/2023 ULSTER H LOST 1 2 1 20 6 42
24/03/2023 ZEBRE A WON 4 2 34 2 2 2 30
01/04/2023 SALE                             (E2) H WON 2 1 3 28 3 2 27
08/04/2023 TREVISO                      (E2) A LOST 2 3 23 3 2 27
15/04/2023 CONNACHT A LOST 2 1 19 3 3 38
22/04/2023 OSPREYS A WON 5 1 38 3 21

60 25 36 659 66 22 26 654
2 3 29 9 2 73

21 7 7 205 11 2 8 111
37 15 29 425 46 18 18 470

60 25 36 659 66 22 26 654

CARDIFF   RUGBY   2022 - 23

1 PEN TRY 7 PTS

(F) FRIENDLY PLAYED 2  LOST 2
(E2) EUROPE( 2) PLAYED 6 WON 4 LOST 2
LEAGUE  PLAYED 18 WON 9  LOST  9

TOTAL  PLAYED  26  WON  13  LOST  13
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CARDIFF RUGBY PLAYING RECORD 2022 - 2023

TOTAL START REP
24 TURNBULL JOSH 23 1
23 DAVIES SEBASTIAN 17 6
22 EVANS JARROD 18 4
21 CARRE RHYS 15 6
21 GRADY MASON 12 9
21 DOMACHOWSKI COREY 8 13
20 WILLIAMS LLOYD 10 10
19 LLEWELLYN MAX 18 1
19 THOMAS BEN 17 2
19 PRIESTLAND RHYS 14 5
19 RATTI JAMES 11 8
18 BOTHAM JAMES 14 4
18 TIMANI LOPETI 14 4
17 YOUNG THOMAS 15 2
17 DACEY KRISTIAN 10 7
16 HARRIES JASON 15 1
16 WILLIAMS TEDDY 5 11
15 WILLIAMS TOMOS 15
15 BELCHER LIAM 10 5
15 ASSIRATTI KEIRON 9 6
14 FALETAU TAULUPE 13 1
14 ARHIP DMITRI 11 3
14 MYHILL KIRBY 6 8
13 LANE OWEN 13
13 LEE-LO REYNOLD 13
12 THORNTON RORY 6 6
12 DAVIES-KING WILL 1 11
11 ADAMS JOSH 11
11 LEWIS-HUGHES SHANE 4 7
10 SUMMERHILL ALED 6 4
10 LEWIS DILLON 5 5
9 CABANGO THEO 8 1
9 JENKINS ELLIS 6 3
9 THYER BRADLEY 3 6
9 BEVAN ELLIS 1 8
6 HALAHOLO WILLIS 3 3
6 MORGAN MATTHEW 1 5
6 MILLARD HARRI 6
5 SCREECH MATTHEW 2 3
5 BRADLEY GWILYM 5
5 DANIEL EFAN 5
4 WILLIAMS LIAM 4
3 WINNETT CAMERON 2 1
1 BEETHAM JACOB 1
1 BURNELL BEN 1
1 HILL JAMIE 1
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0

588 OSPREYS 390 198
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CARDIFF RFC POINTS 2022 - 2023

TR PG CV DG PTS
FISH DAN 7 20 53 1 204
JAMES HARRISON 2 19 28 123
CROSS DEWI 23 115
GOODCHILD JOE 10 50
DANIEL EFAN 6 30
PINCHES AARON 6 30
REES ALUN 6 30
WINNETT CAMERON 5 1 27
BEAL JAMES 5 25
ALLEN MORGAN 4 20
HABBERFIELD TOM 4 20
LLOYD JACOB 4 20
BURNELL BEN        2 6 18
HILL JAMIE 3 15
HUDD NATHAN 3 15
KEEP WILL 3 15
LLOYD EVAN 3 15
MILLARD HARRI 3 15
THOMAS MARC 3 15
TOMLINSON JOE 3 15
WILKINS RYAN 3 15
PENALTY TRY 2 14
BARRETT RHYS 2 10
RICHARDS JAMES 2 10
SALEH AMIR 2 10
THOMAS ELLIS 2 10
WILLIAMS JOE 2 10
BARNES FREDDIE 1 5
BEVAN ELLIS 1 5
BRADLEY GWILYM 1 5
EVANS IOAN 1 1 5
GEORGE SAM 1 5
LLOYD ETHAN 1 5
MANN ALEX 1 5
PEARD JOE 1 5
ROBINSON OLLY 1 5
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CARDIFF RFC PLAYING RECORD 2022 - 2023

DATE OPPONENTS H/A RESULT GL TR PG DG PTS GL TR PG DG PTS
20/08/2022 HENLEY HAWKS          (F) H WON 4 4 48 4 28
03/09/2022 PONTYPRIDD A WON 2 4 26 1 1 12
17/09/2022 MERTHYR                     (CUP) H WON 5 3 50 1 1 1 15
22/09/2022 NEWPORT A WON 3 2 1 34 3 1 2 32
01/10/2022 EBBW  VALE H WON 1 2 1 20 1 4 19
08/10/2022 RGC  1404 A WON 1 2 2 25 1 1 3 21
18/10/2022 LLANELLI A WON 7 1 1 57 2 1 19
29/10/2022 LLANDOVERY H WON 3 1 1 29 2 2 26
12/11/2022 BRIDGEND A WON 4 3 43 1 3 16
17/11/2022 SWANSEA H WON 5 2 45 0
03/12/2022 LLANDOVERY           (CUP) A LOST 1 3 16 2 1 19
08/12/2022 ABERAVON A LOST 2 3 23 2 1 3 30
17/12/2022 CARMARTHEN  QUINS H WON 11 1 82 0
26/12/2022 PONTYPRIDD H WON 4 1 2 39 2 1 13
07/01/2023 MERTHYR                      A WON 1 5 22 1 3 16
14/01/2023 NEWPORT H LOST 2 1 17 1 1 1 1 18
28/01/2023 RGC  1404 H WON 3 3 30 2 2 20
19/02/2023 LLANELLI H WON 5 4 57 4 28
02/03/2023 LLANDOVERY A LOST 2 2 20 4 2 1 37
09/03/2023 BRIDGEND H WON 4 1 23 1 1 1 1 18
25/03/2023 RGC  1404                  (CUP) N WON 6 2 52 1 1 1 15
01/04/2023 SWANSEA A WON 3 1 1 29 1 1 8
08/04/2023 ABERAVON H WON 3 1 1 1 32 1 1 1 15
15/04/2023 CARMARTHEN  QUINS A WON 2 3 23 2 14
23/04/2023 NEWPORT               (CUP) N WON 1 2 13 1 1 10
29/04/2023 EBBW  VALE A WON 1 1 2 18 1 2 13
06/05/2023 MERTHYR                      H WON 4 1 2 39 1 7
14/05/2023 NEWPORT H WON 3 21 1 7
21/05/2023 LLANDOVERY H LOST 1 1 8 1 1 4 24

89 37 42 1 941 42 17 36 3 500
4 4 48 4 28

13 5 5 131 5 3 3 59
72 28 37 1 762 33 14 33 3 413

89 37 42 1 941 42 17 36 3 500

CARDIFF  RFC  2022-23

1 PEN TRY  7 PTS

(F)  FRIENDLY  PL 1 WON1 
(CUP)                  PL 4 WON 3  LOST 1
LEAGUE             PL  24 WON 20 LOST 4

TOTAL    PLAYED 29  WON  24  LOST 5
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CARDIFF RFC APPEARANCES 2022 - 2023
TOTAL START REP

27 MOORE SEAN 26 1
27 ALLEN MORGAN 20 7
26 PINCHES AARON 26
26 HUDD NATHAN 25 1
25 GOODCHILD JOE 23 2
25 THOMAS ELLIS 15 10
23 BEAL JAMES 22 1
23 REES ALUN 14 9
23 JAMES HARRISON 10 13
22 FISH DAN 22
21 CROSS DEWI 20 1
21 HABBERFIELD TOM 17 4
21 BARRETT RHYS 11 10
20 LLOYD ETHAN 10 10
19 DRAKE OLLIE 5 14
18 ANDREWS SCOTT 14 4
18 THOMAS MARC 14 4
17 WINNETT CAMERON 16 1
17 BARNES FREDDIE 5 12
15 LLOYD EVAN 7 8
14 RICHARDS JAMES 9 5
14 LLOYD JACOB 4 10
13 TOMS BRYNLEY 3 10
13 WILLIAMS JOE 1 12
12 MANN ALEX 12
11 DANIEL EFAN 10 1
11 ANSTEY RHYS 8 3
11 WILKINS RYAN 5 6
11 MARTIN MCKENZIE 2 9
10 EVANS IOAN 9 1
10 PEARD JOE 5 5
8 KEEP WILL 3 5
5 ROBINSON OLLY 4 1
5 PHILLIPS ETHAN 3 2
5 TOMLINSON JOE 2 3
4 WILLIAMS TEDDY 4
4 BURNELL BEN 3 1
4 DE LA RUA LUCAS 2 2
4 EVANS GWILYM 1 3
3 BRADLEY GWILYM 3
3 DAVIES-KING WILL 3
3 HILL JAMIE 3
3 MILLARD HARRI 3
3 BEVACQUA THEO 1 2
3 LLOYD OWEN 1 2
2 SALEH AMIR 2
2 CHAPMAN BEN 1 1
2 BEDDALL HARRY 2
2 DRAKE EDDIE 2
2 ROGERS DALE 2
2 SILMAN HARRY 2
1 ASSIRATTI KEIRON 1
1 BEETHAM JACOB 1
1 BEVAN ELLIS 1
1 DAVIES ARCHIE 1
1 HARRIES JASON 1
1 MOYES JAMIE 1
1 ASHLEY LLOYD 1
1 BEVAN JAY 1
1 COUGHLIN JOEL 1
1 FLACK OLLIE 1
1 GEORGE SAM 1
1 GOLTON IESTYN 1
1 RHYDD-ROBERTS JAMES 1
1 TIUETI DAFYDD 1
1 WILDE HARRI 1
0
0

648 LLANDOVERY 435 213






